
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Peter Ahnert, Sr. 
Mr. Ahnert is a graduate of East Stroudsburg High 
School, Class of 1959 and he earned a degree in Hotel and 
Resort Management from Paul Smith’s College (NY).  He 
also served in the U.S. Army from 1962 to 1964.  Mr. 
Ahnert was the manager of Fernwood Resort from1964 to 
1974, and served as President of Ahnert Enterprises from 
1974 to 1988, and as President of Rank-Ahnert Inc. from 
1988 to 1992.  Peter also assisted in the development of 
Keystone Hollow Corporation and Nicklaus Golf and 
Country Club in 1994.  He has been honored with the 
Humanitarian Award by St. John’s Catholic Church Lay 
Apostolate Association, he received the Thomas Cullen 
Memorial Award for Community Service from the 
Pocono Mountain Vacation Bureau, and was also 
presented the Outstanding Leadership Award by the 
Pennsylvania Hall of Fame for Older Workers.  Mr. 
Ahnert has served on the Boards of the Pocono 
Community Bank, Security Bank and Trust, the Mountain 
Laurel Center for the Performing Arts, the East 
Stroudsburg University Foundation, the Pocono 
Mountains Vacation Bureau, Paul Smith’s College, Notre 
Dame High School and the Pennsylvania Land 
Developer’s Association. 

Florence Dyer Baldwin 
Ms. Dyer Baldwin is a graduate of East Stroudsburg High School, 
Class of 1936.  She earned a B.A. degree from the University of 
Michigan (1940), an M.S. in Civil Engineering from Michigan 
State University (1950), and became a registered architect in 
1954.  She worked as a project architect at the University of 
California, Berkeley for more than 40 years.  Florence is a 
member of the Order of the Golden Bear, was awarded the 
Berkeley Citation “for distinguished achievement and for notable 
service to the university” in 1992 and received the Berkeley 
Medal, “In honor of distinguished service to the Carillon” in 
1983, for her work on the renovation of a campus landmark, the 
303 foot Sather Tower (also known as “The Campanile”).  
Improvements to the tower included the addition of new bells to 
create a 61 bell carillon.  She served as project manager for 
design and construction of the Recreational Sports Facility, one 
of the main athletic centers on campus (the building, completed in 
1984, won a national design award from the American Institute of 
Architects).  Other noteworthy projects include the Haas School 
of Business (1992-1995) and a major addition to Doe Memorial 
Library (the main library on campus and one of the largest 
libraries in the world, 1992-1994).  Ms. Dyer Baldwin also 
worked on a number of projects involving laboratories and other 
specialized science facilities, including the Space Sciences 
Laboratory, the Marine Biology Laboratory at Bodega Bay, and 
Soda Hall (computer science), along with additions or alterations 
to many other buildings including Wheeler Hall (1973), Minor 
Hall/School of Optometry (1977-1978), and the International 
House (1977-1978 and 1981-1982).  In her many years of 
participation in the Berkeley campus community, Florence has 
earned a reputation for humor and diplomacy as well as exacting 
standards. 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Dawn R. Eilenberger 
Ms. Eilenberger is a graduate of East Stroudsburg Area 
High School, Class of 1975, where she was a member of 
the field hockey, basketball and track and field teams, and 
the Student Council.  At ESHS, Dawn was honored by 
“Who’s Who Among American High School Students,” 
the “Society of Distinguished American High School 
Students,” and received a National Merit Scholarship 
Program letter of commendation.  She earned a B.A. 
degree in History and Political Science (summa cum 
laude, Phi Beta Kappa) from Muhlenberg College in 
1979, and a Juris Doctor degree from the University of 
Virginia School of Law in 1982.  Ms. Eilenberger has 
held numerous positions of responsibility within the ranks 
of the Central Intelligence Agency, serving as an agency 
attorney (1982-1988), Chief of the Special Activities 
Division (1988-1992), Chief of the Administrative Law 
Division (1992-1994), Director of the Office of Equal 
Employment Opportunity (1994-1995), Principal Deputy 
General Counsel (1995-1999) and the Director of Finance 
(1999-2005).  Most recently, Dawn has served as the 
Deputy Director of the Security and Installations 
Directorate (2006-2007) and as Director of the Office of 
International Affairs and Policy (2007-to present) at the 
National Geospatial-Intelligence Agency (NGA).  She 
received the Intelligence Medal of Merit and the 
Meritorious Officer Award from the Senior Intelligence 
Service and has served on the Boards of Directors of the 
Northwest Federal Credit Union and the Government 
Employees Health Association, as well as the Editorial 
Boards of the Geospatial Intelligence Review and Studies 
in Intelligence.  Ms. Eilenberger has remained active in 
women’s recreational soccer, with her teams winning 
national medals and awards in Over-30, Over-40 and 
Over-50 divisions.

Curt Kolcun 
Mr. Kolcun is a graduate of East Stroudsburg Area High 
School, Class of 1979.  At ESHS, Curt was an honor student, 
and participated in band, baseball and golf.  Upon graduation, 
he enlisted in the U.S. Air Force, serving in the military airlift 
command.  Mr. Kolcun was employed in the private sector as 
a systems engineer from 1983 to 1989.  He then joined 
Microsoft Corporation in 1989 and was promoted to Vice 
President of Microsoft’s Federal Government Business (2003) 
and Vice President of Microsoft’s United States Public Sector 
(2008).  Curt is responsible for Microsoft’s business in U.S. 
federal, state and local government and educational markets 
and has received numerous awards in recognition of industry 
and civic contribution.  These include Federal Computer 
Week’s Fed 100 Award, Government Computer News’ 
Industry Executive of the Year for 2008, the National Guard 
Youth Foundation Youth Challenge Award and the 2008 
AFFIRM Leadership Award for Industry.  He serves on the 
executive committee of the USO of Metropolitan Washington 
as well as Board of Directors of the Northern Virginia 
Technology Council, National Guard Youth Foundation and 
the Advisory Board for CharityWorks.



 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Terry Mutchler 
Ms. Mutchler is a graduate of East Stroudsburg Area High 
School, Class of 1983.  Her activities at ESHS included 
field hockey, softball, track and field, National Honor 
Society, band, chorus, class officer, peer counseling, Model 
UN, Law Day, debate team, chess team, newspaper and 
yearbook.  Terry also received the Century Three 
Leadership NEA Scholarship.  She earned a Bachelor of 
Arts degree in Journalism from Penn State University, and 
her Juris Doctor degree from The John Marshall School of 
Law, Chicago, IL.  Ms. Mutchler has worked as an 
investigative journalist for the Allentown (PA) Morning 
Call newspaper (1988-1989), and for the Associated Press 
in Pennsylvania, New Jersey, Illinois and Arkansas (1989-
1995).  She served as the Associated Press Senior reporter 
in Pennsylvania (1989-1992), and as the the A.P. Statehouse 
Bureau Chief in Illinois (1993-1994) and Alaska (1994-
1995).  Terry served as Senior Advisor/Spokeswoman/ 
Speechwriter/Campaign Strategist for The Honorable Penny 
Severns, Illinois Senate Minority Whip, from 1995 through 
1998, and as a Law Clerk in both the Office of Management 
and Budget in the Executive Office of the President of the 
United States (Clinton Administration, 1998) and for 
Illinois Supreme Court Justice Benjamin K. Miller (1999-
2000).  She was a Litigation Attorney for the law firm of 
Foley and Lardner (Chicago, IL, 2001-2003), and served as 
a Public Access Counselor for the Office of Illinois 
Attorney General Lisa Madigan from 2003 through 2007.  
Ms. Mutchler presently serves as the Executive Director of 
the Pennsylvania Office of Open Records, having been 
appointed to a six-year term by Governor Edward G. 
Rendell.


